
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 09/19

Held on Monday 7th October 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sport and Social Club commencing 7.45pm
A resident came to the meeting to ask Parish Council to consider the mass tree planting that is currently being promoted by the Woodland Trust.  She realised that the Parish Council do not own any land in the village, but was trying to look at land district wide.  D/Cllr Cane had checked and the only land ECDC owned in Bottisham, apart from the grass verges in Beechwood Avenue (which were not appropriate),  was Ancient Meadows.  Cllr Buchanan suggested that she may like to consider contacting the schools to see if they were interested. Parish Council will discuss.
PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn - Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Bryant, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Martin,  O’Dell and Van Someren.   D/Cllr Cane and C/Cllr Shuter also attended part of the meeting.  

135.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr Sunner.

136.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd September were agreed and signed.

137.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

None declared.

138.
PARISH COUNCILLOR CASUAL VACANCIES:
We had received an application from Lee Chetwynd, who was unable to make the meeting.  The Clerk will contact him and hopefully he will be able to attend the November meeting.  We had also received an application from Victoria Marsh. Cllr Clarke proposed and Cllr Buchanan seconded her appointment and all were in agreement.  Victoria signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office forms and joined the meeting.  

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND TO ECDC

139.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Planting of daffodils
Cllr Bryant has approached both the scouts and Red2Green, who are both interested in helping with planting. Cllr Bryant suggested we could have some as you enter the cemetery.  Also in other areas, such as the corner where the village sign is and the triangular grass area further along.
ACTION:  CLLR BRYANT TO GET DAFFODIL BULBS

b)  Transport Plan
Cllr Ogborn had attended the consultation for the Local Transport Plan. This will be discussed under District Council notes.

140.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS

County

C/Cllr Shuter had had several residents contact him concerning flooding and blocked drains after the problems that had been experienced county-wide last week following a spell of particularly heavy rainfall.   Engineers have been clearing drains and doing what they can.  Cllr Bryant had been in contact about drains in the High Street and these were being cleared.  He will be speaking to ECDC about the whole process of cleaning the roads. Currently, ECDC are responsible for street cleaning and the County Council are responsible for pumping the drains out.  The problem is, if ECDC clean after the pumping has been completed, then it blocks the drains again.  He will be asking for a review on how they can have a more co-ordinated approach and work together. However, he is well aware that the High Street and Lode Road are a particular  problem and has asked Highways officers to again review this.   He has also asked for clarification of the location of the soakaway in Lode Road.  Once C/Cllr Shuter has a copy of the definitive map he will pass Parish Council a copy.  

As reported at the last meeting, some trees on the A1303 will shortly be removed for safety reasons and will be replaced in a more appropriate location. C/Cllr Shuter will share the list of trees that are removed with us when he receives it, although he doesn’t expect that it will be many.

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the Newmarket to Cambridge line will move to 4 carriages and there will also be a train every half an hour within the next 2 years once the track has been modified.  Currently, many 6th form students living in Dullingham are unable to get to college on time as the train is full when it reaches Dullingham.
District

D/Cllr Cane had distributed a report, which she went through.  ECDC had drafted its response to the Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Combined Authority Local Transport Plan Consultation.  They felt that it concentrated too much on widening roads and needed to be more focused on improving bus services and providing electric vehicle charge points.  Cllr Ogborn, who had attended the meeting, felt the message from the Mayor was they were keen for people to catch public transport well outside of Cambridge.  They also talked about the proposed ‘metro’ system, which D/Cllr Cane had confirmed had no stations planned for East Cambs.  Cllr Ogborn said this would be years away anyway and they needed to get the bus service improved first to encourage people to become used to using public transport.  D/Cllr Cane was concerned about sixth form students who spent up to 4 hours travelling a day, due to having to catch 2 buses.  ECDC is also reviewing bus services in the district and has formed a working group which will report back by end of March 2020.

Cllr Ogborn mentioned the recent document posted to everyone by Greater Cambridge Greenways - detailing the consultation to improve walking and cycling routes to link local villages. This was very encouraging.
Concerning the Woodland Trust Planting Campaign, the Council Leader had decided that this should be left to Parish Councils and Community Groups.  Cllr Buchanan pointed out that this decision meant that parish councils would pick up the costs of future maintenance.  Cllr’s felt that there were already several trees on the Ancient Meadows site and, as we were currently discussing purchasing the land from ECDC for a play area, we were not keen to plant more at this stage.

D/Cllr Cane had spoken with Sanctuary regarding the parking problems at Jenyns Close and also about the broken paving slabs at Downing Close.  She also discussed  the Community Safety Accreditation Scheme that the Police are considering introducing to improve community safety.  This would enable an employee to deal with ASB and deal with vehicles being abandoned and causing an obstruction amongst other things.  Cllr Ogborn said it didn’t mention parking problems per se and it would be interesting to see if this was included.  It may be that we are able to link up with other villages and employ a ‘village ranger’ who would be accredited under the scheme.  There is a meeting at ECDC who are supporting the scheme on 7th November.  Cllr Bryant said she would attend.
C/Cllr Shuter and D/Cllr Cane then left the meeting.

ACTION:  CLERK TO REPLY TO ECDC RE. 7TH NOVEMBER

141.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Ogborn had emailed a summary of the feedback from Cllr’s and suggested  that  Cllr Bryant, Cllr Clarke and he should get together for a brainstorming session on how this can be delivered in the future.

b)  Local Councils Conference
Cllr Bryant had attended this before and felt the agenda was more suited to town councils or larger parish councils.  It was decided not to send a delegate.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND APOLOGIES

c)  Village Rangers
This had been discussed under District report.  Cllr Ogborn felt we should be represented and Cllr Bryant had agreed to attend.

142.
PLANNING:
All applications were listed and we had not received any others.  Concerning the proposed retirement village, Cllr Buchanan said there had been no further communication between ECDC and Axis.  The working party set up by the Parish Council was now being chaired by Tony Jolley.  She expects that Axis are planning another consultation after they have considered the comments from the last public consultation and that we will then receive an outline planning application.  Once we have the plans we will have an open day where people can view them.
143.
ENVIRONMENT:
Cllr Bryant will look at the trees on the High Street by the scout hut that a resident had reported had died.   Cllr Di Lorenzo also reported a tree had fallen onto the footpath from Arber Close to Jenyns Close and was blocking access.  The Clerk will report to ECDC.  Cllr Bryant said that we should go back to each cllr having an area of responsibility once we have 11/12 parish councillors and we will look at doing this next month.
ACTION:  CLERK TO ARRANGE TREE REMOVAL

There was a discussion on the expense of the maintenance of trees.  Cllr Buchanan who is our Bowls Club representative, mentioned that some roots and overgrown hedges from the cemetery were coming through to the bowling green.  Reg Webb has done the work required and she had agreed that the cost will be split between Parish Council and the Bowls Club.

Clr Bryant said we were now digging graves in the cemetery down the middle section.  The Clerk has made a list and there are approximately 33 spare spaces left in the cemetery.  She had provided a list of reserved plots which  need some investigation to see if they are still required.
144.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
2878

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 



 715.41


2879

I Swift –Litter picking (5 weeks)


   65.62


2880

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

   65.62


2881

Anglian Water- cemetery



   12.07


2882

PKF LittleJohn – Audit



 360.00


2883

Anglian Water – churchyard



   11.80


2884

Community Sports and Social Club – room hire
   70.00


2885

Mrs C Bryant – bedding plants


   99.00

   2886

Reg Webb – planting




   20.00
The cheques were approved and signed by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant.  Cllr Bryant has not yet bought the daffodils, so will wait for reimbursement.  

b) Update from Finance Meeting held 2nd October

The minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. Cllr Clarke summarised that we expect the final CIL payment for the former police station this month, as the flats are now on sale.  After waiting a long period of time Lloyds have now confirmed that we have 4 signatories on the account.  The Finance Committee had discussed the possibility of changing to a higher interest deposit  account. However, on enquiring the Clerk learnt that the current rate could not be improved with Lloyds.  There are limitations, as the account has to be one designed for parish councils, as we were not a business or a charity.  Cllr Ogborn urged Cllr Van Someren and Cllr Clarke to discuss further with the Clerk.  We have brought our cemetery fees more in line with other parish councils and adjusted prices accordingly. Current income and expenditure were also discussed at the Finance Committee.  
c)  Setting of the precept 2020/21

The Finance Committee discussed the budget for next year and proposed that we raise the precept by £750 to £48,250 which is just over 1.5%.  With new properties being built in the village, the rise in council tax for residents will be minimal and could even be less than the previous year.  This was proposed by Cllr Clarke and seconded by Cllr Di Lorenzo and agreed by all.  

d)  Village Fete
Cllr Bryant had been approached by the Village Fete Committee.  For the past 2 years we have given a grant of £1000 to this new event and they are asking if we could support them again.  It was agreed to donate up to £1000, on the condition that they set up their own financial arrangements, made the fete more commercial (e.g. charged for pitches) and the Council is consulted on how any surplus monies should be utilised.  Cllr Bryant will liaise.
ACTION: CLLR BRYANT TO DISCUSS WITH FETE COMMITTEE

e)  Financial Regulations
NALC had once again made minor amendments to the financial regulations which the Finance Committee had looked at.  Cllr Ogborn recommended we adopt the 2019 financial regulations and this was seconded by Cllr Bryant.

145
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY

Cllr Ogborn reported that progress was slow but ongoing with the National Trust. A further complication is that ECDC are questioning their power to exercise a compulsory purchase on our behalf (having previously accepted they could when the matter was first discussed a few years back).  They are currently seeking advice from external solicitors.  Leasing the land is an option but not one that Cllr Ogborn would prefer.

146.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Minutes had been circulated.  A date of the 17th November has been proposed to meet with Ancient Meadows residents to discuss the proposal for a play area on the land.  In the meantime, ECDC had written back to us stating that they would want us to purchase all the green land in Ancient Meadows, which would include the footpath leading through the estate and behind Beechwood Avenue and all associated trees and hedges.  Cllr Di Lorenzo said there are two covenants on this land.  One is to maintain the trees (of which there are several) and the other is to maintain the long fence boundary with Tunbridge Hall.  A proposal has to be put to the Assets Committee.  Cllr Bryant said that when ECDC first took over this land after the developer went into receivership they had offered us the same deal and Parish Council had refused because of the future cost of maintenance of the trees.  Cllr Clarke agreed that it could be a lot of expense with grass cutting and responsibility for the trees, hedges and fences etc.  Cllr Ogborn said we only need a space 10x10 metres and  felt we should write to Maggie Camp at ECDC, asking her to make clear to the Assets Committee we wished only to take on a 10 x 10 m. area.
ACTION:  CLERK TO RESPOND TO MAGGIE CAMP

147.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

148.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

149.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

150.
OUTSTANDING:

No update on playground license.

151.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:
None.

152.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 4th November and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.


